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Board of Regents 

Committee on Education Policy and Student Life 
 

Minutes 
Public Session 

 
The Committee on Education Policy and Student Life (EPSL) of the University System of Maryland (USM) 
Board of Regents (BOR) met virtually (via Zoom) in public session on Tuesday, January 10, 2023. The 
meeting was convened at 9:35 a.m. Committee members present were: Regents Gourdine (chair), 
Gooden, Helal, Leggett, Peters, Smarick, and Wood. Chancellor Perman and Senior Vice Chancellor 
Joann Boughman were also present. 
 
The following were also in attendance on Zoom: Dr. Allen, Dr. Alvarez, Dr. Andersen, Dr. Archie, Ms. 
Bainbridge, Dr. Beise, Dr. Bowden, Dr. Brewer, Dr. Caraco, Dr. Christensen, Dr. Cooper, Dr. Esters, Dr. 
Goodman, Dr. Gordon-Salant, Ms. Griffin, Dr. Harris, Dr. Harrison, Ms. Herbst, Dr. Jennings, Dr. Joshi, 
Dr. Lee, Dr. Lewis, Mr. McDonough, Ms. Marano, Dr. Masucci, Dr. Moore, Mr. Morgan, Dr. Muhoro, Dr. 
Norris, Dr. Olmstead, Dr. Patricio, Ms. Pomietto, Dr. Sahu, Dr. Sanford, Dr. Shapiro, Mr. Skevakis, Dr. 
Smith, Dr. Taylor, Dr. Travis, Dr. Ward, Dr. Weill, Dr. Welsch, Ms. Wilkerson, Dr. Wilks, Dr. Wrynn, Dr. 
Young, and Dr. Zenebe. 
 
Guests also participated via the public, listen-only line.  
 
Chair Gourdine extended a special welcome to Dr. Alison Wrynn, incoming Senior Vice Chancellor for 
Academic and Student Affairs; Dr. Candace Caraco, new Associate Vice Chancellor for Academic Affairs; 
and Dr. Michele Masucci, Vice Chancellor for Research and Economic Development. Chair Gourdine also 
offered thanks to Dr. Darlene Smith, Special Assistant to the Senior Vice Chancellor for Academic and 
Student Affairs, who stepped in until Dr. Caraco was hired; and a very special thank you for all Dr. Joann 
Boughman, soon-to-be-retired Senior Vice Chancellor for Academic and Student Affairs, has done for 
USM since starting in the role in 2012. 
 
Chair Gourdine announced that EPSL Vice Chair, Andy Smarick, will chair the meeting after she leaves. 

 
Action Items 

Academic Program Proposals 
 
Bowie State University: B.S. Public Health Informatics and Technology 
Dr. Carl Goodman, Provost, and Dr. Birthale Archie, Assistant Professor in the Department of Nursing, 
presented Bowie’s proposal to establish the 
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The Chancellor recommends that the Education Policy and Student Life Committee recommend that the 
Board of Regents approve the proposal from Bowie State University to offer the Post-Baccalaureate 
Certificate in Public Health Informatics. 
 
The motion was moved by Wood, seconded by Peters, and unanimously approved. 
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development of cyber-resilient systems that include the protection of intended human users, hardware 
and accompanying computing devices, and the networks that connect them (i.e., the internet). It would 
provide students with the currently rare combination of highly 
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years, and there are not enough in the pipeline to fulfill this need. Most Maryland teachers are educated 
outside of the state, so this program would be another offering within the state to educate and, hopefully, 
employ teachers within the state. There are similar programs in Maryland, but this is unique due to the 
region and partnerships in WV and PA. Moreover, despite similarities, the need for teachers is so 
overwhelming that there is no expectation of objections. The 
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leverages the strengths of both institutions by including experiential preparation, interdisciplinary 
studies, internships/apprenticeships, and beyond.  
 
The proposal has gone through the standard review and approval processes with USM institutions having 
time to submit objections. Via the USM process, there were no objections. It is noted that, via the process 
conducted by the Maryland Higher Education Commission, other institutions in the state will have the 
opportunity to object to the establishment of this program. However, the USM staff believes the 
institution has done its due diligence regarding a state-wide examination of programs to try to ensure 
there is no duplication. 
 
The Chancellor recommends that the Education Policy and Student Life Committee recommend that the 
Board of Regents approve the proposals from Frostburg State University (with UMCES) to offer the 
Master of Environmental Management in Sustainability. 
 
The motion was moved by Regent Gourdine, seconded by Regent Peters, and unanimously approved. 
 
Vote Count: Yeas: 6     Nays: 0     Abstentions: 0  
 
Towson University: Master of Science in Economic Analytics 
Dr. Cynthia Cooper, Interim Provost; Dr. Judy Harris, Interim Dean of the College of Business and 
Economics; and Dr. Finn Christensen, Program Director and Professor of Economics made the proposal 
to launch a Master of Science in Economic Analytics. This program will teach students to combine 
economic methods with data analytic techniques to assess the causal impact of policies, laws, business 
practices, natural events, and other interventions on economic outcomes of interest. This innovative 
curriculum will prepare graduates for positions such as economists, analysts, or statisticians, and will 
help position Maryland build a highly qualified and highly skilled workforce. In enhancing access to the 
knowledge economy for TU’s diverse student population, including racial minority groups and first-
generation college students, the proposed program aligns with TU’s mission as well as the goals of the 
2022 Maryland State Plan for Postsecondary Education. The program also supports TU’s goal of 
achieving R2 status as it will increase measured research activity by increasing grant opportunities and 
research assistants. The program leverages the strength and expertise of current departmental faculty. 
All courses in the program can be taught by existing faculty, and existing faculties to support the 
program. The program will be financially self-sustaining. Towson’s related undergraduate programs will 
serve as a pipeline for this MS program. Graduates would be prepared for jobs in financial services 
consulting, health care, and more.  
 
Existing programs are more policy and agriculture related; the combined c
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The motion was moved by Gourdine, seconded by Wood, and unanimously approved. 
 
Vote Count: Yeas: 6     Nays: 0     Abstentions: 0  
 
University of Maryland, College Park: M.A. Hearing and Speech Services 
Dr. Elizabeth Beise, Associate Provost, and Dr. Sandra Gordon-Salant, Professor and Director of the 
Doctoral Program in Clinical Audiology, proposed the establishment of the Master of Arts in Hearing and 
Speech Sciences. This would be a companion degree to two existing doctoral programs, the Ph.D. in 
Hearing and Speech Sciences, and the accredited professional Doctor of Audiology within the 
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to other technology-adjacent areas selected by students, based on interest, experience, and career goals. 
Students must develop the essential skills of critical thinking, problem-solving, communication, 
teamwork, and the ability to incorporate diverse perspectives – all skills that are a focus of the program. 
The major in Applied Technology requires students to complete 30 credits, of which nine credits 
(including 3 upper-level credits) are within a specific computing discipline currently offered by the 
School of Cybersecurity and Information Technology. Students take an additional 18 credits in areas that 
are distinct from the specific computing discipline. Students complete the degree with a capstone course 
that requires the integration and 
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Dr. Smith shared that 145 academic degree and certificate programs were reviewed in 2021-2022. The 
2021-2022 reports represent an 11.5% increase in programs reviewed compared to the 2020-2021 
period of 130 programs reviewed. Approximately half are baccalaureate degrees, 40% are master’s and 
doctorates, and 10% are certificates. The increase in reviews represents the seven-year schedule when 
programs come due, adjustments to align programs with reaccreditation/accreditation self-studies, and 
the number of new programs approved seven years prior to address growing workforce means. Specific 
programs at the following schools underwent program accreditation reviews: Coppin State University; 
Frostburg State University; Salisbury University; Towson University; University of Maryland, College 
Park; University of Maryland Eastern Shore, and the University of Maryland Global Campus. According 
to the Maryland Higher Education Commission (MHEC), the following thresholds designate programs as 
low productivity programs: Bachelor’s: < 5 in most recent year or a total of 15 in last three years; 
Master’s: < 2 in most recent year or a total of 6 in last three years; Doctorate: < 1 in most recent year 
or a total of 3 in last three years. Accordingly, 12 of the 145 reviewed programs are considered low 
degree producing programs. These 12 comprise 8.3%, which is an improvement over last year (although 
it should be noted that last year’s review was of a different set of programs). The programs identified in 
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• Average student credit hour production for core instructional faculty was down somewhat from 
2020-21, but on par with 5-year averages. 

 
While there are variations across institutions, production of SCH kept pace with overall enrollment 
trends, suggesting there are enough courses available for students to graduate in a timely fashion despite 
the extraordinary circumstances that faculty worked in during the global pandemic. This is further 
substantiated by the fact that the number of degrees awarded continues to rise and four-year and six-
year graduation rates continue to improve. To ensure we are keeping pace with longer-term enrollment 
trends, the USM continues to 
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also shared that future gains are likely due to Towson’s pursuit of R2 status and UMBC’s move to R1. 
Regent Helal asked if this report also goes to Advancement. Dr. Lee noted that this is not on the 
Advancement agenda but that it could be shared with the chair of that committee, Regent Breslin. 

Motion to Adjourn 
Regent Gourdine thanked all for a productive meeting. She read the required statement to go into closed 
session and called for a motion to adjourn and reconvene in closed session to address the BOR Faculty 
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Board of Regents 
Committee on Education Policy and Student Life 

 
Minutes 

Closed Session 
 
The Committee on Education Policy and Student Life (EPSL) of the University System of Maryland (USM) 
Board of Regents (BOR) met virtually (via Zoom) in closed session on Tuesday, January 10, 2023. The 
meeting was convened at 11:42 a.m. Committee members present were: Regents Smarick (vice chair; 
presiding), Gooden, Helal, Leggett, Peters, and Wood. Chancellor Perman and Senior Vice Chancellor 
Joann Boughman were also present.  
 
The following were also in attendance on Zoom: Ms. Bainbridge, Dr. Lee, Dr. Masucci, Mr. McDonough, 
Dr. Wrynn, and Ms. Wilkerson.
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Honorary Degree Nominations 
Dr. Zakiya Lee, Assistant Vice Chancellor and Chief of Staff for Academic and Student Affairs, presented 
this item to the committee. In accordance with the Board of Regents Policy on the Awarding of Honorary 
Degrees (III-3.00), institutions have submitted nominations for honorary degrees. As the policy 
stipulates, the full Board will act on the nominations at its February meeting based upon EPSL’s 
recommendations. After the final approval of the nominations, presidents may begin to arrange for the 
awarding of the honorary degrees. The degrees may be conferred at any time within five years of 
approval unless withdrawn by the Board for cause. Institutions and USM staff have vetted the nominees 
and there are no reputational concerns. Additionally, as required by the policy, institutions have 
identified the internal processes used to obtain these nominations from the faculty, college or 
department, or a sanctioned Honorary Degree Committee, which includes faculty. 
 
The Committee was presented with 41


